The U.S.-Chinese Strategic Competition and the Ukraine War: Implications for Asian-Pacific Security

E-MAIL	stephanie.winkler@ekohist.su.se
ORCID	https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6226-6398
ABSTRACT	Against the background of the intensified U.SChinese strategic competition in recent years, this paper examines the implications of the Ukraine war for security in the Asia-Pacific. Based on a qualitative analysis of hundreds of governmental documents, speeches and news articles, the study finds that both the United States and China have exploited the Ukraine war to double down on their strategic rivalry in the Asia-Pacific. The Biden administration has cast China and Russia as similar threats to the international order; intertwined Europe's problems with those of the Asia-Pacific; and pursued a global anti-authoritarian alliance directed against both Russia and China. China has become an increasingly uninhibited security-seeker as it has recognized its own rapidly deteriorating security situation; America's resolve to maintain its China policy; and a unique strategic moment in which to present itself globally as an anti-hegemonic, responsible great power. Given these developments, the security situation in the Asia-Pacific is becoming ever more volatile.
KEYWORDS	U.S-China relations; Asia-Pacific, Ukraine war; China; United States; security policy; Russia; strategic competition
DOI	https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.153
PUBLISHED ONLINE	February 6, 2023

STEPHANIE CHRISTINE WINKLER University of Stockholm

INTRODUCTION

Since the end of the Cold War, the rise of China to great power status has received staggering attention. Scholars have debated whether China rises peacefully as a status-quo power, or more violently as a challenger of the U.S.-led liberal international order (ALLAN ET AL. 2018; JOHNSTON 2019). They have examined all facets of the economic, technological, cultural and political competition in the Asia-Pacific and beyond (SHAMBAUGH 2018; STEINBOCK 2018), tried to sketch out the contours of a Sino-centric regional and global order (LAYNE 2018; WANG – MENG 2020; X. WU 2018), or traced how China's neighbours have adjusted to U.S.-China relations in the region (ENVALL – WILKINS 2022; SINGH 2022A; WILKINS – KIM 2022).

With the deterioration of the U.S.-China relations in the mid-2010s – signified by the recognition of China as America's *"strategic competitor"* in the 2017 U.S. *National Security Strategy* – the Asia-Pacific region's general prospects for war, peace and prosperity have seen intensified interest (SCHREER 2019; SINGH 2022B), and scholars have debated whether the United States and China are in the midst of a new Cold War (LAYNE 2020; WESTAD 2019; ZHAO 2019), or even destined for war (ALLISON 2017; HE 2022; ZHANG – PU 2019). In short, both policymakers and scholars alike have become preoccupied with the United States and China as key actors in global politics, and the Asia-Pacific as the region where an interstate war might emerge sooner or later. By mid-February 2022, both the United States and China had made significant progress in terms of shifting their foreign policy objectives and priorities to respond to the realities of the intense rivalry in the Asia-Pacific.

Against this background, the invasion of Ukraine at the end of February 2022 has turned all eyes to Russia as a key offender of international norms and rules, and Europe as the unlikely stage of a brutal war that has displaced millions. As a watershed moment of the post-Cold War era, the purpose of this article is to ask: How does the Ukraine war affect the strategic competition between the United States and China, and what are the implications for the Asia-Pacific? To answer this question, the article first examines in depth how the United States and China have tried to shift their foreign and security policy in a new geopolitical era of bilateral rivalry on the eve of Russia's invasion. The article then traces both countries' responses to the Ukraine war during 2022, which is followed by a discussion of the implications for security in the Asia-Pacific.

The article is broadly grounded in analytical eclecticism and thus eschews strict adherence to any given research tradition as a way to appreciate the different, interconnected driving forces of foreign policy, and advance a pragmatic understanding of knowledge-generation (KATZENSTEIN sil 2008). As such, while the article principally focuses on the United States and China as the main actors who respond to geopolitical events based on an assessment of their short- and long-term interests (including state survival), the analysis also incorporates other potentially relevant factors in the formulation of foreign policy, including the roles of institutions, beliefs, domestic politics, and strategic narratives. The advantage of such an approach is that it allows the article to foreground deep empirical analysis rather than theoretical complexity; however, some theoretical parsimony is lost in the process. The material for this analysis was collected during the course of 2022 and consists of hundreds of governmental materials (speeches, statements, documents) from official governmental websites (e.g., the White House, the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs [MOFA]), in addition to secondary sources such as news articles reporting on presidential overseas trips, interviews or other relevant events. Most of the material is from 2021 and 2022, which corresponds to the time frame of the investigation.

Based on a qualitative analysis of the collected documents, the article argues that although the Ukraine war might in principle have eased the tensions in the Asia-Pacific as the new flashpoint in Europe demanded undivided attention, the war and its handling by the United States and China have exacerbated their security dilemma in the Asia-Pacific. In terms of the United States' response to the war, the article finds that the Biden administration's basic strategy is to support Ukraine while maintaining its focus on China as America's *"priority theatre"* (U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 2022A). Central to this approach is the promotion of strategic narratives that portray Europe's present as Asia's future, Russia and China as similar threats to peace and global order, and Ukraine and Taiwan as similar victims. In the short run, doing so has allowed the Biden administration to craft an anti-authoritarian coalition with both its European and Asia-Pacific partners that might be activated both in Europe and in the Asia-Pacific. Yet, the sustainability of this approach is questionable while it antagonizes China further.

In terms of China's response to the war, the article finds that China has initially tried to assume a non-committal, non-confrontational profile. While China officially proclaims its neutrality, its position has emerged as a complex mixture of words and deeds that oscillate between support for Russia, Ukraine, Europe, and, to a more limited degree, also the United States. Doing so has allowed China much flexibility. Yet, it has also impeded any chance for it to emerge as a constructive party to the crisis, and proved to many in the United States and Europe that China was an unreliable great power with little interest in upholding international law and order. As the war continued, China came to realize that its security was rapidly deteriorating as U.S. efforts to craft an anti-authoritarian coalition advanced. As a response, China has become an increasingly uninhibited actor in pursuit of security. Yet, by trying to counteract the effects of Biden's coalition by strengthening its anti-hegemonic partnerships with countries in the Global South, further deepening its relationship with Russia, and encouraging European efforts to develop a more independent foreign policy, China also further reinforces the impression in the United States that China is indeed a malign actor bent on remaking the international order.

In terms of the implications for the Asia-Pacific, both the Unites States and China's response to the Ukraine war is likely to further hasten the security dilemma in the region as both states have doubled-down on their efforts to be able to confront each other in the foreseeable future, while showing limited interest in stabilizing their bilateral relations so that they would become a *modus vivendi*. In short, the Asia-Pacific region is becoming increasingly volatile not *despite* the Ukraine war in Europe, but *because* of it.

ON THE EVE OF THE UKRAINE WAR: THE U.S.-CHINA STRATEGIC COMPETITION IN THE ASIA-PACIFIC

All eyes on China: The Biden administration's pursuit of strategic competition

Even though President Joe Biden reverted many of the policies launched under Donald J. Trump upon assuming office in 2021, the China policy emerged as one of the few areas of continuity between them as his administration agreed that the United States had to seriously overhaul its China policy and recognize China for the serious competitor that it was, rather than reverting back to the engagement policy of previous decades (SUTTER 2022). Indeed, on the eve of Russia's invasion of Ukraine at the end of February 2022, the United States had made major progress in terms of reorganizing its foreign and defence priorities to respond to the task of *"strategic competition"* with the *"pacing threat"* of China (THE WHITE HOUSE 2021C; U.S DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 2021).

Specifically, the Biden administration adopted a three-pronged approach centered on the themes of competition, confrontation and cooperation with China, all the while emphasizing America's allies and partners as a central element of any successful management of China (THE WHITE HOUSE 2021B; U.S DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2021B). Out of these three themes, the progress in *cooperation* ("where necessary") has been largely limited to climate change, where the United States and China agreed they were "committed to cooperating with each other and with other countries to tackle the climate crisis" (U.S DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2021G), but otherwise failed to agree on specific provisions. In terms of competition, the Biden administration has focused on strengthening America's economic competitiveness, such as through infrastructure or research and development expenditure. The original 'American Jobs plan', for instance, was justified as "an investment in America that will create millions of good jobs, build our country's infrastructure, and position the United States to out-compete China" (THE WHITE HOUSE 2021D; DESIDERIO 2022). Moreover, Biden has sought to strengthen the resilience of democracy at home and abroad "against the backdrop of a rise in authoritarianism and increasing threats to democracy around the world" (THE WHITE HOUSE 2021E), such as by calling a "summit of democracies" (U.S DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2021A), or trying to "rally the world's democracies" (BIDEN 2021). The Biden administration

has also *confronted* unfair Chinese trade practices, espionage and human rights violations through tariffs, sanctions and condemnation, and has pushed against China's behavior in the South and East China Sea by conducting the Freedom of Navigation Operations, joint military exercises with partners, and weapon sales to Taiwan, and equipping Australia with nuclear-powered submarines (LARTER 2021; MIGLANI 2020; THE WHITE HOUSE 2021F; U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2021E, 2021F, 2021H; WANG 2022).

In terms of Biden's emphasis on alliances and partners, Biden has sought to restore trust in America's commitment to its partners and worked towards persuading America's partners to share his understanding of China as a strategic competitor that should be faced through strong alliances. Although the message was reiterated across various occasions (BIDEN 2021; SONNE - BIRNBAUM 2021; U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2021C, 2021D), the progress prior to the Ukraine war had been relatively slow as America's partners were hesitant to antagonize China due to their economic vulnerabilities; their preference for and trust in dialogue, cooperation and trade as means to secure amicable relations with China; as well as their doubts regarding the sustainability of America's commitments, especially in the light of the 2024 presidential elections (congressional research service 2021; levy – révész 2021; NIELSEN - DIMITROVA 2021; SATORU 2021). Moreover, despite Biden's reassurances, the Biden administration has also made several important foreign policy decisions without either consulting or notifying its partners first, including, for instance, the launch of AUKUS, a trilateral security agreement between the United Kingdom, the United States and Australia which irritated its other European partners (FRENCH MINISTRY FOR EUROPE AND FOREIGN AFFAIRS 2021: THE WHITE HOUSE 2021F).

In total, what has become clear since early 2021 is that Biden does not shy away from difficult, controversial and potentially costly decisions to ensure America's ability to compete with China, and that such an objective can overrule other concerns, including those of allies and partners. The withdrawal of US forces from Afghanistan in the summer of 2021 is a case in point. The Biden administration hoped that moving out of the Middle East would free up resources, enabling the United States to finally properly pivot to the Asia-Pacific. As Biden justified the messy withdrawal (which negatively surprised the US's allies since they had not been notified in advance), *"our true strategic competitors – China and Russia* – would love nothing more than the United States to continue to funnel billions of dollars in resources and attention into stabilizing Afghanistan indefinitely" (THE WHITE HOUSE 2021E).

Rising in a new era: China adjusts to strategic competition

China, in the meanwhile, has also started to adjust to the realities of its intense rivalry with the United States in the Asia-Pacific and beyond. For decades, the stability of the U.S.-China relations had been a central concern for Chinese policymakers as it was seen as pivotal to safeguarding China's undeterred rise, which, in turn, underpinned the regime's stability. However, with the deterioration of the bilateral relations since around 2016, China realized that it could no longer count on an environment favorable to its development and security (WANG 2021; ZUO 2021). Publicly, Chinese diplomats continued to emphasize mutual respect, peaceful coexistence and a win-win cooperation as the only way forward in the U.S.-China relation, rejected any "Cold War mentality" and criticized the "China threat" thesis as overblown since China, its intentions and interests were misunderstood or mischaracterized by the West (MOFA 2020B, 2021A, 2021B; WU 2021).

In practice, however, China began to prepare for an increasingly volatile security environment where *"long-term struggle"* was required to realize China's dream of national rejuvenation (XINHUA NEWS 2019; ZUO 2021). To maintain its defense and security interests, China continued with the modernization of its armed forces, further increased its military expenditure and pledged to *"safeguard China's overseas interests"*, including, for instance, a secure energy supply (CHINESE MINISTRY OF DEFENSE 2019; SAUNDERS 2020). China predominantly relied on displays of strength, grey-zone tactics or belligerent rhetoric to intimidate its competitors, and all of these practices have intensified in recent years: It has increased its patrols in contested waters, expanded the mandate for its Coast Guard, frequently conducted military exercises, and clarified right after Biden's inauguration that *"Taiwan independence means wars"* (XINHUA NEWS 2021; CHINA MILITARY ONLINE 2021; LIU ET AL. 2021; RUDD 2021).

To maintain its steady economic development, China has begun a process of economic and technological decoupling from the U.S. market. The trade war instigated by Trump had made it abundantly clear that the Chinese market was vulnerable to sanctions and tariffs, and that Chinese companies, for instance Huawei, might be denied access to sensitive sectors $\overline{(ZUO 2021)}$. For this reason, the 14th Five-Year Plan contained detailed proposals to strengthen economic security through increased self-sufficiency, secure supply lines or energy security $\overline{(PEI 2021)}$. At the same time, China has repeatedly emphasized its commitment to multilateralism and free trade, often in direct juxtaposition to Biden's more exclusionary club of democracies, or Trump's scepticism regarding globalization $\overline{(CGTN 2021A)}$. Aside from its Belt and Road Initiative, a wide-ranging economic development scheme which had been a centrepiece of Chinese foreign policy since 2013, China champions the 'Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership', a broad free-trade agreement for the Asia-Pacific, as a *"victory for the region"* $\overline{(ZHANG 2022)}$, and continues to push for a far-ranging investment agreement with the European Union $\overline{(CHINESE EMBASSY IN THE UNITED STATES 2021)}$.

As its relations with the United States have deteriorated amid strategic competition, China has also more proactively sought to improve and deepen its partnerships with other countries to avoid international isolation (KIM 2021). For instance, China has encouraged Europe's 'strategic autonomy' in various statements (CHINESE EMBASSY IN THE UNITED STATES 2021, MOFA 2020A), lifted its relations with Africa into a 'new era' (MOFA 2021C) and sought to thaw its relations with Japan and South Korea (HUSSAIN 2020; WANG - ZANG 2021). Perhaps most striking, in early 2022, China has further deepened its strategic partnership with Russia so that it is now considered a friendship with 'no limits' (RUSSIAN PRESIDENTIAL EXECUTIVE OFFICE 2022).

China has thus become increasingly confident in the pursuit of its national interests as it believes in the inevitability of its rise as a great power (SEE ALSO ECONOMY 2020). While the stability of the U.S.-China relations once anchored and oriented China's foreign policy behaviour, now, China's main objective is to prepare for an intense military and economic rivalry with America in the intermediate future. At the same time, China continues to emphasize dialogue. Doing so allows China to point to the United States as the culprit who escalates the tensions in their relations. Moreover, the notion that China needs to still grow stronger so that it can hold up against the United States continues to orient Chinese security policy as it has no interest in prematurely engaging in any conflict.

In sum, by mid-February 2022, both the United States and China had made significant progress in terms of adjusting to the realities of their strategic competition. The United States finally had significant support for a tougher China policy across political divides, was no longer bogged down in other regions and could thus give China its undivided attention. China, on the other hand, had accepted that the age of cooperation had given way to a new era of great power competition, and made great headway in terms of adjusting accordingly. Arguably, by the time that Russia invaded Ukraine, the Asia-Pacific had become a volatile region prone to conflicts driven by the strategic competition between the United States and China.

THE UKRAINE WAR AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR THE U.S.-CHINA STRATEGIC COMPETITION

Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 turned the world's attention squarely back to Europe. In so far as the strategic competition between the United States and China had been a key factor driving the worsening of the security landscape of the Asia-Pacific, the Ukraine war offered the promise of a reprieve for the region as both the United States and China had to divert their attention to Europe. In fact, some commentators suggested that the Ukraine war offered a unique window of opportunity to mend the U.S.-China bilateral relations as the war clarified that Russia was the more severe security threat to the global order, that the U.S.-China cooperation was key to bringing a resolution to the war, and that China could demonstrate its willingness as a responsible great power to upkeep the international order. The restoration of the U.S.-China relations would in turn bring much-needed stability to the world, and in particular the Asia-Pacific (HIRSH 2022; JIA 2022; KARABELL 2022; ROACH 2022; SHIRK 2022; YANG 2022). Other commentators took the exact opposite position, and argued that the attention to Ukraine and the encouragement of the U.S.-China cooperation were dangerous for global order and peace, but in particular for U.S. security, as China would inevitably exploit the vacuum and further expand its reach while the United States is distracted (CHOTINER 2022; COLBY 2022: COLBY - MASTRO 2022: NAKAYAMA 2022: WALT 2022).

In practice, both America and China's responses to the Ukraine war have fallen somewhere in-between these poles, and are now discussed in turn.

The Biden administration: Choosing not to choose

The first few months of the Ukraine war have clarified that the United States is unwilling to revert or postpone its China policy so as to be able to do fully focus on Ukraine, even if it had early on tried to enlist China's help to dissuade Putin from the invasion (WONG 2022A). Yet, Biden's reputation as a transatlanticist with a strong commitment to democracy, the rule of law, institutions and human rights has also meant that abandoning Europe for the sake of his China policy was politically just as impossible.

Instead, the Biden administration decided to involve itself in the Ukraine crisis while making it clear that its main focus remained on the Asia-Pacific. The Department of Defense called the Asia-Pacific its 'priority theatre' and clarified that America's priority was *"deterring aggression, while being prepared to prevail in conflict when necessary, [and] prioritizing the PRC challenge in the Asia-Pacific, [and] then the Russia challenge in Europe"* (U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 2022A, 2022B). The State Department likewise reassured its audiences that the United States was *"capable[...] of walking and chewing gum at the same time"* and could hence focus on Europe and the Asia-Pacific simultaneously (U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 2022; BLINKEN 2022; GERMAN MARSHALL FUND OF THE UNITED STATES).

In order to implement such an approach, the Biden administration has promoted strategic narratives that weave both regions into one intertwined policy issue, and advertised this line of argumentation throughout various statements and speeches. As a senior administration official suggested, "the idea that these are two different theatres I think doesn't make sense anymore. These are – there's [sic] very strong linkages between both" (THE WHITE HOUSE 2022). This approach is built on the portrayal of Russia's war as that of an authoritarian aggressor against the rules-based international order. While the transgression happened in Europe, neither Russia's aggression nor Ukraine's anguish is idiosyncratic, and they can in principle happen anywhere anytime - unless the West responds strongly. As several joint statements with allies and partners emphasize, "threats to international law and the free and fair economic order anywhere constitute a challenge to our values and interests everywhere" (E.G. THE AMERICAN PRESIDENCY PROJECT 2022C), and are challenges which "call for common purpose and action, across the Atlantic and the Pacific" $\overline{(\text{THE AMERICAN PRESIDENCY PROJECT 2022D)}}$. Hence, "[f]rom

the Atlantic to the Pacific, we must all redouble efforts to support Ukraine and preserve a world in which borders cannot be changed by force" (THE AMERICAN PRESIDENCY PROJECT 2022A).

Without directly equating China with Russia, both countries are thus cast as similar threats to global peace and order. The implicit equation of Ukraine's situation with that of Taiwan also underpins this line of argumentation. As Biden argues in a thinly veiled reference to China and Taiwan, delivering weapons to Ukraine is crucial because it would otherwise *"send a message to other would-be aggressors that they too can seize territory and subjugate other countries"* (BIDEN 2022). Russia may have been the first to strike, but the challenge of China to the rules-based international order is equally grave, and perhaps even more so given the preponderance of China's military and economic power. In the words of State Secretary Blinken (2022), *"China is the only country with both the intent to reshape the international order and, increasingly, the economic, diplomatic, military, and technological power to do it.*" Particularly concerning in this context is the ongoing deepening of China and Russia's relationship, which key officials of the administration emphasize repeatedly (AFP NEWS 2021A; CAMPBELL 2022).

To further entangle Europe and the Asia-Pacific, the administration often praised the support of its Asia-Pacific partners in Europe. Senior administration officials, for instance, noted *"how impressed [the President] is by what the ROK has done"* (THE AMERICAN PRESIDENCY PROJECT 2022B), and that the United States appreciates the *"unprecedented level of engagement from Asian partners into the European theater"* (CAMPBELL 2022; THE AMERICAN PRESIDENCY PROJECT 2022A). Likewise, the long-awaited elucidation of the administration's approach to the People's Republic of China lauds how *"so many countries have united to oppose [Russia's] aggression"* (BLINKEN 2022).

In short, the gist of such narratives is that because Europe's present can quickly become Asia's future, a resolute response from the United States and its allies and partners against authoritarian aggression everywhere is pivotal for global peace and prosperity. In other words, the Biden administration actively works towards creating a coalition spanning its partners both in Europe and in the Asia-Pacific against Russia, and orienting its focus also against the threat from China.

In principle, the Biden administration could gain much from a commitment to both Ukraine and China: Ideally, the Ukraine war has shocked the world, and in particular, Europe, into recognizing that geopolitical threats to global peace and prosperity are not a thing of the past, that engagement and trade with Russia had done little to prevent the invasion, and that Europe was long overdue to take on more responsibility for its defense. Indeed, the more partners and allies understand Russia and China as similar threats, the more likely it becomes that America could succeed in crafting a joint China policy with them, which is something that the European partners had been hesitant with before. Similarly, trust in America's commitments to its partners, which had suffered in the wake of AUKUS and the troop withdrawal from Afghanistan, could be restored, while the solidarity of the Asia-Pacific nations with Europe in terms of security would hopefully also set a precedence for Europe to reciprocate in case a conflict erupts in the Asia-Pacific. And finally, the strong international response to the Ukraine war might deter China from changing the status-quo in the Asia-Pacific.

The first few months of the Ukraine war seemed to suggest that Biden's efforts to craft a united front against authoritarian aggressors succeeded. European countries have dramatically overhauled their foreign policies. Germany, for instance, has rapidly increased its defence spending, and is in the midst of developing a new national security strategy spearheaded by its foreign minister Annalena Baerbock to ensure that Germany does not fall victim to Chinese economic blackmail (DEUTSCHE WELLE 2022A). Sweden and Finland have begun the process of gaining NATO membership after decades of neutrality (LOSS 2022; NATO 2022B), while NATO itself has for the first time recognized China as a *"challenge"*, and decided to *"step up cooperation with [its] Asia-Pacific partners"*, many of which attended the NATO summit for the first time ever in June 2022 (NATO 2022A, 2022C).

However, the Biden administration's response to the Ukraine war also bears considerable risks. In particular, there is the sustainability question. Over the long term, a commitment to both theatres is likely to drain American resources and attention, especially if the war were to go into a second year. During the first two months of the war, the United States already provided more than \$53 billion in financial aid to Ukraine (GROPPE 2022). Moreover, with presidential elections looming in the background, it

remains to be seen how lasting the current domestic consensus on the Ukraine war and China proves to be (SEE E.G. WATSON 2022). Indeed, even among the Democratic leadership, there is substantial disagreement on how to handle key elements of Washington's China policy. For instance, Speaker Nancy Pelosi's trip to Taiwan in August 2022 attracted substantial criticism from her fellow Democrats, including Biden, who had cautioned against the trip in the weeks before (KINE 2022). Finally, despite the professed initial unity, just how far America's allies and partners would be willing to go to stand with America regarding either Europe or China is unclear. While most of them have supported the condemnation of and sanctions against Russia – e.g., Japan, South Korea, Australia, and New Zealand – India has notably not done so. And despite the buzz around the similarities between Ukraine and Taiwan, whether there would be an equally strong and univocal condemnation of China by regional countries if it was to invade Taiwan is by no means clear (MAHBUBANI 2022).

Moreover, although Europe coordinates its activities closely with those of the United States when it comes to Russia, it does not prevent Europe's emergence as a more independent bloc with little interest in joining teams with the United States in the Asia-Pacific (SLAUGHTER 2022). Indeed, in the months following the invasion, European countries had the time to fine-tune their responses to the Ukraine war. By the end of 2022, there were mounting signs that they tried to develop a more autonomous role for themselves as stabilizers and mediators between the United States and China. Germany's chancellor Olaf Scholz emphasized the importance of Europe's independence as a global actor at the same time as he rejected the re-emergence of bloc politics, and, with it, efforts to isolate Beijing or curb cooperation (SCHOLZ 2022). Similarly, France's President Emmanuel Macron urged regional powers in the Asia-Pacific, including France, to play a cooperative role to avert a confrontation between the two great powers (FRANCE $\overline{24\ 20\ 22}$. That said, there are also considerable domestic divisions on China as, for instance, the disagreement in Germany's three-party government surrounding the acquisition of shares of Hamburg harbor by a Chinese company demonstrates (DEUTSCHE WELLE 2022B).

In sum, despite the multiple reassurances that the United States is able to 'walk and chew gum at the same time' regarding Russia and China, in many ways, committing to both theatres is choosing not to choose, and hoping that the war comes to a quick resolution. Rather sooner than later, the Biden administration might have to decide between Ukraine and China. However, when this moment comes, America will likely be stretched thin and forced to walk back on some of its commitments, which is likely to cause severe damage to its relations with both Asian-Pacific and European partners. In turn, this would impede the Biden administration's ability to maintain its China policy. Above all, whether it is sustainable or not, as the next section demonstrates, the Biden administration's response to the Ukraine war has major repercussions for China and its security strategy, thereby further driving the downward spiral of security in the Asia-Pacific.

China: 'We don't like what we are seeing'

In contrast to the United States, China initially responded to the Ukraine war by adopting a non-committal and non-offensive position that tried to balance its many conflicting interests. Over time, however, China has begun to refocus on strengthening its security amid a rapidly deteriorating security situation, which has chiefly meant its pushing back against the emergence of an anti-authoritarian coalition. Aside from concentrating its efforts on creating anti-hegemonic partnerships, particularly with countries in the Global South, it has deepened its relations with Russia, flexed its rhetoric and muscle to demonstrate its resolve, and moreover further encouraged Europe's autonomy.

In the first few weeks of the conflict, China was not willing to endorse or condemn Russia's aggression. On the day of the invasion, China instead remarked that it was *"closely monitoring the latest developments"*, and called on all sides *"to exercise restraint and prevent the situation from getting out of control"* (MOFA 2022A). Despite the publication of a joint statement by Russia and China on their *"friendship with no limits"* right before the war (RUSSIAN PRESIDENTIAL EXECUTIVE OFFICE 2022), China officially maintains a position of neutrality (MOFA 2022D; SHENG - YELU 2022). To end the war, it has offered itself as a mediator, emphasized its great concerns about the humanitarian toll of the war, and provided (arguably modest) humanitarian aid to Ukraine. Chinese officials have stated that only diplomacy can lead to the resolution of the war and repeatedly called on everyone to *"respect and protect the sovereignty of all countries"* (MOFA 2022F).

In practice, however, there are several indications that China has from the beginning followed a more ambivalent position which some have referred to as "pro-Russian neutrality" (HILLE - YU 2022; SUN 2022). For instance, Chinese officials typically mirror Russia's language about, justifications of and position on the war and call it a "crisis" and "special military operations" (MOFA 2022B) or point to NATO's expansion as a major cause of the conflict since it has insulted Russia's "legitimate security concerns" (MOFA $\overline{2022D}$. In China and internationally, America was regularly portrayed as the culprit who has "started the fire and fanned [the] flames" (MOFA 2022A), and who benefitted from the war (CHINESE EMBASSY IN GERMANY 2022; DENG - HUO 2022). While many countries have placed sanctions on China, its officials have emphasized that the country opposes "all illegal unilateral sanctions", and that "China and Russia will continue to carry out [a] normal trade cooperation following the spirit of mutual respect, equality and mutual benefit" (MOFA 2022E). Similarly to Russia, China was also concerned about the alleged U.S. military biological laboratories in Ukraine (MOFA 2022G).

At the same time, from the beginning of the war onwards, China's actions did not mirror its rhetoric. For instance, both state-owned and private companies have quietly complied with the sanctions, and China has thus far not supported Russia directly with military or economic aid despite some reports that Russia had requested such support (REUTERS MEDIA 2022; WONG - BARNES 2022). China moreover continues to recognize Ukraine as a sovereign state, and has met with Ukrainian diplomats (SULIMAN - FERNANDEZ SIMON 2022). The first element in China's position on Ukraine emphasized that "China maintains that the sovereignty and territorial integrity of all countries should be respected and protected", which "applies equally to the Ukraine issue" (MOFA 2022C). Placing this before the call to take everyone's legitimate security concerns seriously – a reference to Russia – can be read as support for Ukraine's position and implicit criticism of Russia's aggression (SUN 2022; YANG 2022).

In short, China's initial position has emerged as a complex mixture of words and deeds that oscillate between support for Russia, Ukraine, Europe, and the United States, depending in large part on the audience and issue at hand (SUN 2022; HAENLE - BRESNICK 2022; YAN 2022). Rather than seeking to maximize potential gains, as some observers have expected (CORBETT ET AL. 2022; IVANOV 2022; LIN 2022; MASTRO - SCISSORS 2022; ROGERS 2022), China's initial strategy

thus chiefly revolved around maintaining as non-offensive and non-committal a profile as possible. Yet, the Ukraine war has made the simultaneous pursuit of these objectives nearly impossible (SEE ALSO MEDEIROS 2022). For instance, as seen in the previous section, avoiding international isolation had been a key reason for China seeking a greater partnership with Russia in recent years; hence, abandoning Russia would discredit years of Chinese foreign policy. Yet, too much support for Russia in the aftermath of the invasion might bring about China's international isolation. China's longstanding support for non-interference in the domestic affairs of another country (concerning especially Tibet, Xinjiang and Taiwan) moreover sits at odds with China's acquiescence to Russia's *"security claims"* in Ukraine. Against this background, China's insistence that the *"current situation is not what we want to see"* (LIU 2022; MOFA 2022C) seems genuine.

While one could make the argument that China's initial response has allowed it a large degree of flexibility to cater to the respective demands of its various audiences without having to firmly commit to any of them, the lukewarm mediation efforts have greatly frustrated all the parties involved. Here, China has missed a chance to present itself as a reliable partner and a responsible great power invested in international law and order, which would have done much to discredit the characterization of it as an authoritarian state bent on changing the international order to its liking. On the contrary, China's guarded response to the war has strengthened U.S. efforts to craft an anti-authoritarian coalition, as seen earlier. Furthermore, the sustainability of China's non-committal stance is also doubtful. Contrary to the expectation of a quick victory, the war is ongoing and continues to drain Russia's resources. Once Russia requires China's help to avoid collapse, China will be in a position where it can no longer avoid choosing between Russia and the West. Not only would this mean abandoning its foreign policy goal of diversifying its friendly relationships, especially in Europe, but it is also likely to deteriorate China's security: Either China will lose Russia, its most important partner in its anti-hegemonic struggle with the United States, or that very struggle will be intensified once China is to enter into a quasi-alliance with Russia.

Over time, as the Biden administration seemingly succeeded in crafting an anti-authoritarian alliance, China has realized that its security environment has deteriorated much faster than it had originally anticipated. Consequently, China has begun to alter its assessment of and response to the Ukraine war, and is likely going to embark on a broader reassessment of it foreign and defense principles. Most importantly, China has recognized that irrespective of what it says or does, America seems bent on its de-facto containment policy (NI ET AL. 2022; ZHAO ET AL. 2022). Although China has fervently criticized America's "attempt at full-blown containment and suppression of China", the "democracy versus authoritarianism" narrative which drives the conflation of Russia with China, as well as efforts to link Taiwan and Ukraine (CHINESE EMBASSY IN THE UNITED STATES 2022A, 2022B), China's officials have also recognized how little they can do about these things. Indeed, what America's response to the Ukraine war logically clarifies to China is that any meaningful cooperation with the United States or its partners on Ukraine or other issue areas is unlikely to change America's determination to contain China. Hence, any cooperation with the United States becomes a liability in the strategic competition with the United States. While China's desire for some level of stability in the U.S.-China relations had checked China's ambition in the past, following the Ukraine war, chances are that China will emerge as an increasingly uninhibited great power in search of security.

In this context, while Taiwan had been a hotspot in the U.S.-China relations for a long time, the Ukraine war has further increased the related tensions. Aside from the strategy to interweave Europe and the Asia-Pacific and present Taiwan as a (potential) future victim, in the midst of the Ukraine war, Biden has suggested that America is willing to intervene militarily in case of a Chinese attack on Taiwan only for the White House to reaffirm its adherence to the 'One-China Principle' shortly thereafter (LIPTAK ET AL. 2022). This mixed signaling is likely supposed to deter China from moving on Taiwan without having to explicitly change the status-quo or America's principle of 'strategic ambiguity'. Yet, for China, such remarks suggest with renewed clarity that the United States might support Taiwan's independence in the foreseeable future, which is something which Pelosi's visit to Taiwan in August 2022 further underscored. Against this background, it is unsurprising that both Taiwan and China study the Ukraine war and in particular Ukraine's successful innovations in great detail to assess if and how they might be deployable also in a possible military conflict over Taiwan (BLANCHARD 2022). Finally, the elections in the United States and Taiwan in 2024 put increasing pressure

on China since US presidential candidates who have already come out in favor of Taiwan's independence – such as Mike Pompeo – might assume office. Some observers have begun to speculate that China was therefore considering a speedy reunification by force (CHEN – WAN 2022; GROSSMAN 2022; SEVASTOPULO – HILLE 2022).

For the time being, as a response to America's choices in the Ukraine war and in particular its seeming success in building an anti-authoritarian coalition, China has taken several measures. For one, it has warned the United States and its partners that they should not underestimate *"the resolve and capabilities of China's armed forces to defend its sovereignty and territorial integrity"*, and that it would, for instance, *"fight at all costs"* if *"anyone dares to secede Taiwan from China [sic]"* (XINHUA 2022). Demonstrating its resolve, China has also increased the amount of warplanes sent into Taiwan's air defense identification zone (LENDON - CHANG 2022).

Moreover, China has doubled-down on efforts to craft and lead anti-hegemonic partnerships and institutions. In particular, it has reached out to countries in the Global South to join it in its vision of a multipolar (i.e., non-U.S.-led, hegemonic) world where countries do not have to choose between Ukraine/the United States and Russia or suffer the consequences of the war. Central to such efforts are strategic narratives promoted in global for by the top leadership that present America and its partners as promoting exclusionary bloc politics which go against the interests of the international community and, in particular, developing countries. For instance, a sharp rebuttal of America's China policy emphasized that the 'West's' united response to the war in truth only included a few select countries: "Among the more than 190 members of the UN, more than 140 countries, including NATO member state Turkey, have refused to impose sanctions on Russia" (Chinese embassy in the United States 2022B). Similarly, at the BRICS Summit in June 2022, Xi Jinping sharply criticized how "some countries attempt to expand military alliances to seek absolute security" (MOFA 2022M). Elsewhere, Xi emphasized how "some countries have politicized and marginalized the development issue" (MOFA 2022). Moreover, against the background of food shortages and ongoing developmental needs of the Global South, China has also emphasized that the international community should not "level down support and input to Africa because of the Ukraine issue" (MOFA 2022N).

In this spirit, China continues to spearhead alternative institutions that it presents as non-exclusionary and non-political. Aside from further emphasizing the importance of the Belt and Road Initiative, China's leaders have begun to promote two novel initiatives that are ostensibly more inclusive and equitable than the U.S.-led international order. As such, both the 'Global Security Initiative' and the 'Global Development Initiative' are presented on global and regional platforms as necessary supplements to the multilateral UN system (SEE E.G. MOFA 2022J, 2022K, 2022L, 2022M).

To counteract Biden's efforts to craft an anti-authoritarian alliance, China has moreover tried to pull European countries away from coordinating their China policies with that of Washington, and relied on diplomatic overtures, concessions, and the continuing appeal of its market to do so. As such, late in 2022, Xi hosted Olaf Scholz, who was accompanied by a range of German managers, as the first Western leader to visit China since the beginning of the pandemic, and shortly thereafter invited European Council President Charles Michel. In both cases, China catered to European concerns by publicly opposing the usage of nuclear weapons, clarifying that it would not supply Russia with weapons, and pledging to keep the Chinese market open for European business (MOFA 20220).

Finally, China has also decided to strengthen its ties with Russia as the war dragged on. Several weeks into the war, China declared its dedication to "promot[ing] China-Russia relations in the new era to higher levels" (MOFA 2022H), and later also lauded the "great resilience and internal dynamism of [the] bilateral cooperation" (MOFA 2022D). Right after Biden's pledge to defend Taiwan, China and Russia conducted their first joint military exercise in East Asia after the outbreak of the Ukraine war (WONG 2022B).

Despite these efforts, whether China's crafting of an anti-hegemonic coalition will be successful remains to be seen. Russia's pariah status in international politics makes the country likely to welcome any support from China, and willing to support China's initiatives. The countries in the Global South might be more hesitant to move closer to China if its 'multilateral' initiatives come across as too explicitly directed against the United States. While several European leaders have recently emphasized the need for an autonomous Europe and their aversion to bloc politics, whether Europe would assume a neutral role in case conflict broke out in the Asia-Pacific is unclear.

Finally, there is the question of China's relation with Russia, which remains uneasy at best. Although it is difficult to judge the exact nature of the bilateral relations from the outside, it is clear that Russia has not been forthright with China. A spokesperson of the Chinese Foreign Ministry, for instance, argued early on that Russia would not *"conduct missile, air or artillery strikes on cities"* (MOFA 2022A), but was proven wrong shortly thereafter. After a meeting between Xi and Putin at a summit in Kazakhstan in September 2022, it became abundantly clear that rather than supporting Russia's position, China had important *"questions and concerns"* over Ukraine that Russia needed to account for (THE GUARDIAN 2022G). Despite such grievances, Russia's preoccupation with Ukraine and its pariah status have allowed China to strengthen its influence in Central Asia (SHI 2022). In so far as the region was traditionally Russia's backyard, frictions between China and Russia might be on the horizon, even if China tries to strengthen the bilateral ties for now.

CONCLUSION: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE ASIA-PACIFIC

This article has discussed the impact of the Ukraine war on the strategic competition between the United States and China in the Asia-Pacific. After examining how the United States and China have adjusted their foreign and defence policies to the realities of the strategic competition, the article has delved into the response of the United States and China to the Ukraine war during its first year. Based on this examination, it can be argued that although the war could have provided some reprieve for the increasingly tense security situation in the Asia-Pacific, the way both the United States and China have responded to the war has further worsened the security landscape in the Asia-Pacific.

In terms of the United States' response to the war, the Biden administration has opted to make use of the shockwave of the war to advance its China policy. In so far as most of the U.S.'s European and Asia-Pacific partners had in the past been hesitant to embrace the Biden administration's representation of China, the war has played into the administration's hands as it provided ample evidence that interstate warfare and authoritarian aggression were no relics from the past. By choosing to present an authoritarian alliance between China and Russia as a *fait accompli*, and Russia's unjust war against Ukraine as a preview of things to follow in the Asia-Pacific and Taiwan, the Biden administration made much progress in terms of implementing its China policy, and crafting an anti-authoritarian alliance of democratic nations that is poised to respond to authoritarian aggression anywhere, including in the Asia-Pacific. Yet, as the article has also argued, the sustainability of Biden's approach is by no means guaranteed. While Biden's response to the Ukraine war undoubtedly worsens the U.S. relations with China, by the time the United States might have to make difficult choices between Europe and the Asia-Pacific, it is likely to be stretched thin and facing an increasingly uninhibited China.

China's initial choice to keep a non-committal, non-confrontational position on Ukraine, on the other hand, has also further worsened the security situation in the Asia-Pacific. Rather than presenting itself as a supporter of the international order, China maintained a non-committal stance toward and deepened its relationship with Russia, which have become key arguments for why an anti-authoritarian coalition was direly needed, and had to be directed against China, too. Instead of being able to wait until after the war settles, China's security environment deteriorated quickly. As China realized that the United States was bent on its de-facto containment policy irrespective of China's behaviour, most incentives for China's cooperation with it have disappeared, and China has become increasingly uninhibited in the pursuit of its interests. China has thus opted to double-down on efforts to create anti-hegemonic partnerships, including deepening its ties with Russia. By now, China is likely in the middle of a profound reassessment of its security and defence principles, and only time will tell whether, for instance, China will prioritize the reunification with Taiwan over a modus vivendi in the U.S.-China relations. Either way, China's response to the Ukraine war has undoubtedly raised concerns in Washington and elsewhere, and only further drives down the spiral of security competition in the Asia-Pacific.

While the security situation in the Asia-Pacific thus looks increasingly dire, there are many moving parts that might come together to stabilize the relations. At the end of the day, the Ukraine war and the rapid escalation of the conflict in the U.S.-China relations have demonstrated with renewed clarity how quickly a conflict might break out. Perhaps this might persuade policymakers in the United States and China of the merits of stability in the U.S.-China relations. In so far as Biden's position after the midterm elections has slightly strengthened, it could allow him to emphasize the cooperative dimension of his China policy again; moreover, he might be able to exert greater control over his party's position on issues such as Taiwan. For China, the successful passing of the 20th Party Congress and the consolidation of Xi's power without disruption might also open up space for a more conciliatory tone towards the United States. In this light, the first in-person meeting between Xi and Biden in November 2022 has been called a *"baby-step"* towards improved relations (NPR 2022). Europe, on the other and, might indeed successfully emerge as a mediator, as countries such as Germany pledge to take a more active role in security politics.

REFERENCES

А

AFP News (2022a): Washington Puts Pressure on Europe over China. *AFP News*, 6. 2. 2022, https://www.barrons.com/news/washington-puts-pressure-on-europe-over-china-01654206307>.

Allan, Bentley B. – Vucetic, Srdjan – Hopf, Ted (2018): The Distribution of Identity and the Future of International Order: China's Hegemonic Prospects. *International Organization*, Vol. 72, No. 4, pp. 839–869, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818318000267>.

Allison (2017): *Destined for War: Can America and China Escape Thucydides's Trap?* Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.

The American Presidency Project (2022a): Background Press Call by a Senior Administration Official Previewing the Visit of Prime Minister Lee of Singapore. The American Presidency Project, 28. 3. 2022, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/background-press-call-senior-administration-official-previewing-the-visit-prime-minister-0.

The American Presidency Project (2022b): Background Press Call by a Senior Administration Official Previewing President Biden's Third Day in the Republic of Korea. The American Presidency Project, 22. 5. 2022, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/background-press-call-senior-administration-official-previewing-president-bidens-third-day.

The American Presidency Project (2022c): Japan-U.S. Joint Leaders' Statement: Strengthening the Free and Open International Order. The American Presidency Project, 23. 5. 2022, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/japan-us-joint-leaders-statement-strengthening-the-free-and-open-international-order.

The American Presidency Project (2022d): United States – Aotearoa New Zealand Joint Statement: A 21st-Century Partnership for the Pacific, the Indo-Pacific, and the World. The American Presidency Project, 31. 5. 2022, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/united-states-aotearoa-new-zealand-joint-statement-21st-century-partnership-for-the-.

Biden, Joseph (2021): My Trip to Europe Is about America Rallying the World's Democracies. *The Washington Post*, 6. 6. 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/06/05/joe-biden-europe-trip-agenda/.

В

Biden, Joseph (2022): Opinion. President Biden: What America Will and Will Not Do in Ukraine. *The New York Times*, 31. 5. 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/31/opinion/biden-ukraine-strategy.html>.

Blanchard, Ben (2022): Taiwan Says China Looking at Ukraine War to Develop 'Hybrid' Strategies. *Reuters Media*, 12. 10. 2022, ">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-says-china-looking-ukraine-war-develop-hybrid-strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/>">https://www.reuters.com/world/strategies-2022-10-12/

Blinken (2022): The Administration's Approach to the People's Republic of China. U.S. Department of State, 26. 5. 2022, ">https://www.state.gov/the-administrations-approach-to-the-peoples-republic-of-china/>.

Campbell (2022): CSDS-CSIS Transatlantic Dialogue on the Indo-Pacific. Online event, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 5.9. 2022, ">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-prod.s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-prod.s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-prod.s3fs-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrRfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/event/220509_Campbell_Keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c>">https://csis-website-public/keynote_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c<">https://csis-website_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c<">https://csis-website_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c<">https://csis-website_Address.pdf?AH6mK_RrFfxce91bWLgoI9LP8tDtSk_c

CGTN (2021a): Full Text: Xi Jinping's Speech at the Virtual Davos Agenda Event. *CGTN*, 25.1. 2021, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-01-25/Full-text-Xi-Jinping-s-speech-at-the-virtual-Davos-Agenda-event-Xln4hwj02Q/index.html.

Chen, Qingqing – Wan, Hengyi (2022): US, Russian Envoys Clash over Ukraine Crisis at Beijing Forum as Chinese Experts Call on Major Powers to Control 'Spillover Effect'. *Clobal Times*, 7. 6. 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1269756.shtml.

China Military Online (2021): Exercises. China Military Online, 28. 6. 2021, <htp://eng.chinamil.com.cn/china-military/node_83135.htm>.

Chinese Embassy in Germany (2022): Falsehoods Spread by the U.S. on the Ukraine Issue: A Reality Check. Chinese Embassy in Germany, 6. 6. 2022, http://de.china-embassy.gov.cn/det/zgyw_/202205/t20220513_10685283.htm>.

Chinese Embassy in the United States (2020): Wang Yi: China and Germany Need to Jointly Shoulder Three Major Tasks. Chinese Embassy in the United States, 1. 9. 2020, <htps://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/ceus/eng/zgyw/t1811748.htm>.

Chinese Embassy in the United States (2021): Wang Yi Talks about Direction of China-Europe Relations – Comprehensive Strategic Partnership Is the Only Proper Description. Chinese Embassy in the United States, 7. 1. 2022, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/ceus/eng/zgyw/t1880357.htm.

Chinese Embassy in the United States (2022a): Ambassador Qin Gang: Assertions That China Had Prior Knowledge Are Disinformation. Published in the Washington Post, Chinese Embassy in the United States, 18. 3. 2022, <http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/dshd/202203/t20220316_10652113.htm>.

Chinese Embassy in the United States (2022b): China's Comprehensive, Systematic and Elaborate Response to Secretary Antony Blinken's China Policy Speech. Chinese Embassy in the United States, 19.6.2022, http://us.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zmgx/zxxx/202206/t20220619_10706097.htm>.

Chinese Ministry of Defense (2019): China's National Defense in the New Era. Chinese Ministry of Defense, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/whitepaperon-nationaldefenseinnewera.doc>.

 $\label{eq:chotiner} Chotiner, Isaac (2022): Why John Mearsheimer Blames the U.S. for the Crisis in Ukraine.$ *The New Yorker*, 25. 5. 2022, https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/why-john-mearsheimer-blames-the-us-for-the-crisis-in-ukraine-.

 $\label{eq:colby} Colby, Elbridge (2022): The U.S. Must Support Ukraine, but China Must Be Our Priority. \\ \textit{Time}, 28, 2, 2022, < https://time.com/6152096/us-support-ukraine-china-priority/>.$

Colby, Elbridge – Mastro, Oriana Skylar (2022): Ukraine Is a Distraction from Taiwan: Getting Bogged Down in Europe Will Impede the U.S.'s Ability to Compete with China in the Pacific. *Wall Street Journal*, 13. 2. 2022, ">https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/ukraine-distraction-taiwan>.

Congressional Research Service (2021): Japan-U.S. Relations: Issues for Congress. Congressional Research Service, 6.4. 2021, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33436.pdf>.

С

Corbett, Thomas – Xiu, Ma – Singer, Peter W. (2022): What Is China Learning from the Ukraine War? *Defense One*, 4.3. 2022, https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2022/03/ukraine-gives-urgency-giant-nato-cold-weather-exercise/363877.

D Deng, Zijun – Huo, Siyu (2022): How US Benefits from Ukraine Crisis. Global Times, 31. 3. 2022, < https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202203/1253692.shtml>.

Desiderio, Andrew (2022): Senate Advances a Rare Bipartisan Deal on Countering China. *Politico*, 28. 6. 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/05/17/senate-bipartisan-deal-countering-china-489152.

Deutsche Welle (2022a): Germany's Baerbock to China: "Very Serious" about Ending Dependency. *Deutsche Welle*, 21. 7. 2022, <https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=XB-5miVUf3I>.

Deutsche Welle (2022b): Germany Agrees on Compromise over China Port Bid. *Deutsche Welle*,26.10.2022, https://www.dw.com/en/germany-agrees-on-compromise-over-china-port-bid/a-63547949.

Economy, Elisabeth C. (2022): The World According to China. A Council on Foreign Relations book. Cambridge, UK: Polity.

Envall, H. D. P. – Wilkins, Thomas (2022): Japan and the New Indo-Pacific Order: The Rise of an Entrepreneurial Power. *The Pacific Review*, pp. 1–32, <https://doi.org/10 .1080/09512748.2022.2033820>.

F France 24 (2022): France Rejects 'Confrontation' in Asia, Macron Says. *France 24*, 18. 11. 2022, <<u>https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20221118-france-</u> rejects-confrontation-in-asia-macron-says>.

> French Ministry for Europe and Foreign Affairs (2021): Statement by Jean-Yves Le Drian, Minister for Europe and Foreign Affairs. French Ministry for Europe and Foreign Affairs, 5.2.2022, https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/australia/news/article/statement-by-jean-yves-le-drian-minister-for-europe-and-foreign-affairs-17-sept-.

German Marshall Fund of the United States (2022): US-Europe Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific. Online event, German Marshall Fund of the United States, 28. 2. 2022, https://www.gmfus.org/event/us-europe-cooperation-indo-pacific.

> Groppe, Maureen (2022): US Aid to Ukraine Could Hit \$53B. Here's What It Covers, How It Compares and Who Pays for It. USA Today, 17. 5. 2022, <https://eu.usatoday. com/story/news/politics/2022/05/17/ukraine-aid-bill-break-down/9674471002/>.

> Grossman (2022): Taiwan Is Safe until at Least 2027, but with One Big Caveat. Rand Corporation, 7. 6. 2022, https://www.rand.org/blog/2021/11/taiwan-is-safe-until-at-least-2027-but-with-one-big.html.

Haenle, Paul – Bresnick, Sam (2022): China's Ukraine Calculus Is Coming into Focus. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 4. 4. 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/04/04/china-s-ukraine-calculus-is-coming-into-focus-pub-86801.

He, Kai (2022): China's Rise, Institutional Balancing, and (Possible) Peaceful Order Transition in the Asia Pacific. *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 35, No. 6, pp. 1105–1134, https://doi.org/10.1080/09512748.2022.2075439>.

Hille, Kathrin – Yu, Sun (2022): Xi Pursues Policy of 'Pro-Russia Neutrality' despite Ukraine War. *Financial Times*, 27. 2. 2022, <https://www.ft.com/content/bf930a62-6952-426b-b249-41097094318a>.

Hirsh, Michael (2022): Could Biden Woo China Away from Russia? Foreign Policy, 23. 5. 2022, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/05/23/biden-xi-china-taiwan-engagement/>.

Hussain, Hannan (2020): China, South Korea Relations Move from Strength to Strength. *China Daily*, 29. 11. 2020.

Е

G

н

- Ivanov, Philipp (2022): What Lessons Does Putin's War in Ukraine Teach China? *Foreign Policy*, 4. 7. 2022, ">https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/04/07/china-russia-putin-ukraine-war-lessons-taiwan/.
- Jia, Qingguo (2022): China-US Cooperation Is the Key to Peace. *East Asia Forum*, 13. 3. 2022, <<u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/03/14/</u>china-us-cooperation-is-the-key-to-peace/>.

Johnston, Alastair Iain (2019): China in a World of Orders: Rethinking Compliance and Challenge in Beijing's International Relations. *International Security*, Vol. 44, No. 2, pp. 9–60. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00360>.

 K Karabell, Zachary (2022): Opinion. China Is Not the Biggest Threat to the World Order. It's Russia. *The New York Times*, 30.5.2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/30/ opinion/china-us-russia-strategy.html>.

Katzenstein, Peter – Sil, Rudra (2008): Eclectic Theorizing in the Study and Practice of International Relations. In: Reus-Smit, Christian – Snidal, Duncan (eds.): *The Oxford Handbook of International Relations*. Oxford University Press, pp. 109–130.

Kim, Patricia M. (2021): China's Search for Allies: Is Beijing Building a Rival Alliance System? *Foreign Affairs*, 15. 11. 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-11-15/chinas-search-allies.

Kine, Phelime (2022): How Biden Bungled the Pelosi Trip. *Politico*, 3. 8. 2022, <https://www.politico.com/news/2022/08/03/biden-pelosi-taiwan-trip-beijing-00049625>.

Larter, David B. (2021): In the South China Sea, It's 'Meet the New Boss, Same as the Old Boss'. *Defense News*, 11. 2. 2021, <<u>https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2021/02/11/</u> in-the-south-china-sea-its-meet-the-new-boss-same-as-the-old-boss/>.

Layne, Christopher (2018): The US-Chinese Power Shift and the End of the Pax Americana. *International Affairs*, Vol. 94, No. 1, pp. 89–111, https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iix249>.

Layne, Christopher (2020): Preventing the China-US Cold War from Turning Hot. *The Chinese Journal of International Politics*, Vol. 13, No. 3, pp. 343–85, https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/poaa012.

Lendon, Brad – Chang, Wayne (2022): China Sends Dozens of Warplanes into Skies near Taiwan. *CNN*, 22. 6. 2022, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/06/21/asia/china-taiwanwarplane-flights-intl-hnk-ml/index.html.

Levy, Katja – Révész, Ágota (2021): No Common Ground: A Spatial-Relational Analysis of EU-China Relations. *Journal of Chinese Political Science*, pp. 1–35, <https://doi.org/10.1007/s11366-021-09769-w>.

Lin, Bonny (2022): Implications of the Ukraine Crisis for U.S. Policy in the Indo Pacific: Statement before the House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Asia, the Pacific, Central Asia, and Nonproliferation. Center for Strategic and International Studies, 19. 5. 2022, <https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/congressional_testimony/ ts220519_Lin_Testimony.pdf?dj7HgKkxeb33JjURhkgTWyk.p9o78ZfD>.

Liptak, Kevin – Judd, Donald – Gan, Nectar (2022): Biden Says US Would Respond 'Militarily' if China Attacked Taiwan, but White House Insists There's No Policy Change. *CNN*, 7. 6. 2022, <https://edition.cnn.com/2022/05/23/politics/biden-taiwan-chinajapan-intl-hnk/index.html>.

Liu, Chenhong – Xu, Zhang – Chang, Yenchiang (2021): Coast Guard Law of the People's Republic of China and Its Implications in International Law. *The International Journal of Marine and Coastal Law*, Vol. 36, No. 3, pp. 491–503, <https://doi.org/10.1163/15718085-bja10066>.

Liu, Melinda (2022): China and Russia's Friendship in Ukraine Is without Benefits. *Foreign Policy*, 26. 2. 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/02/26/china-and-russias-friendship-in-ukraine-is-without-benefits/.

I

J

L

Loss, Rafael (2022): Opinion: Germany's Military U-turn Is a Turning Point in the History of Europe. *CNN*, 3. 3. 2022, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/03/03/opinions/russia-germany-military-deal-scholz-loss/index.html.

М

Mahbubani, Kishore (2022): Washington's Russia Policy Won't Work in Asia. Foreign Policy, 21. 3. 2022, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/21/ us-geopolitics-security-strategy-war-russia-ukraine-china-indo-pacific-europe/>.

Mastro, Oriana Skylar – Scissors, Derek (2022): China Learns Taiwan Invasion Lessons from Russia's Ukraine Disaster. *Foreign Policy*, 18. 4. 2022, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/04/18/china-russia-ukraine-taiwan-war/>.

Medeiros, Evan S. (2022): China's Strategic Straddle: Analyzing Beijing's Diplomatic Response to the Russian Invasion of Ukraine. *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 72, pp. 1–20, <<u>https://www.prcleader.org/medeiros-1></u>.

Miglani, Sanjeev (2020): U.S. Holds Naval Exercises with Allies in Asia amid China Tension. *Reuters Media*, 21. 7. 2020, <https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-india-usa-idUSKCN24M0RB>.

 $\label{eq:MOFA} MOFA (2020a): Wang Yi Speaks with High Representative of the EU for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy Josep Borrell on the Phone. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 2020, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/celr/eng/zgyw/t1835385.htm.$

MOFA (2020b): Reviving the Cold War Is Anachronistic. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 12. 8. 2020, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/zyjh_665391/202008/t20200812_678881.html.

MOFA (2021a): Focusing on Cooperation and Managing Differences: Bringing China-U.S. Relations Back to the Track of Sound and Steady Development: Remarks by H.E. Wang Yi State Councilor and Foreign Minister of the People's Republic of China at the Virtual Dialogue with the Council on Foreign Relations. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 4.6. 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1871285.shtml>.

MOFA (2021b): China-U.S. Presidential Meeting: Setting Direction and Providing Impetus for Bilateral Relations. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 16.11. 2021, <https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjbxw/202111/t20211116_10449035.html>.

MOFA (2021c): China and Africa in the New Era? A Partnership of Equals. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 26. 11. 2021, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjdt_665385/2649_665393/202111/t20211126_10453904.html>.

MOFA (2022a): Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 24. 2. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202202/t2022024_10645282.html>

MOFA (2022b): President Xi Jinping Speaks with Russian President Vladimir Putin on the Phone. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 25. 2. 2022, https://www.fm-prc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202202/t2022025_10645701.html.

MOFA (2022c): Wang Yi Expounds China's Five-Point Position on the Current Ukraine Issue. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 26. 2. 2022, https://www.fm-prc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/activities_663312/202202/t2022026_10645855.html.

MOFA (2022d): Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 28, 2022. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 28.2. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202202/t20220228_10646378.html.

MOFA (2022e): Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on March 1, 2022. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 1. 3. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202203/t20220301_10646858.html.

MOFA (2022g): Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on March 8, 2022. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 8. 3. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202203/t20220309_10649938.html>

MOFA (2022h): Wang Yi Holds Talks with Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 30.3.2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202203/t20220331_10658029.html.

MOFA (2022i): Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng Meets with Russian Ambassador to China Andrey Ivanovich Denisov. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 19. 4. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjbxw/202204/t20220419_10669789.html>.

MOFA (2022j): Wang Yi: The Global Development Initiative Enjoys Broad Support from the International Community. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 22.4.2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202204/t20220425_10673499.html.

MOFA (2022k): Acting on the Global Security Initiative to Safeguard World Peace and Tranquility. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 6. 5. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjbxw/202205/t20220506_10682621.html.

MOFA (2022l): Forging High-Quality Partnership for a New Era of Global Development: Remarks by H.E. Xi Jinping President of the People's Republic of China at the High-Level Dialogue on Global Development. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 24. 6. 2022, <https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202206/ t20220624_10709758.html>.

MOFA (2022m): The 14th BRICS Summit Is Held: President Xi Jinping Chairs the Summit and Delivers Important Remarks. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 24. 6. 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202206/t20220624_10709235.html.

MOFA (2022n): Joint Statement of the Coordinators' Meeting on the Implementation of the Follow-up Actions of the Eighth Ministerial Conference of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC). Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 19. 8. 2022, <https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/2649_665393/202208/t20220819_10745593.html>.

MOFA (2022o): President Xi Jinping Meets with German Chancellor Olaf Scholz. Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), 4.11.2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202211/t20221104_10800546.html.

Nakayama, Toshihiro (2022): Maintain the Strategic Focus on China. Foreign Policy, 21. 3. 2022, <<u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/21/</u> us-geopolitics-security-strategy-war-russia-ukraine-china-indo-pacific-europe/>.

NATO (2022a): Strategic Concept. NATO, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/ assets/pdf/2022/6/pdf/290622-strategic-concept.pdf>.

NATO (2022b): News: Finland and Sweden Submit Applications to Join NATO. NATO, 28.5. 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_195468.htm.

NATO (2022c): Press Conference by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg Following the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council at the Level of Heads of State and Government with Partners (2022 NATO Summit), 29 Junuary 2022. NATO, 29. 6. 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_197292.htm>.

Ni, Feng – Da, Wei – Feng, Zhongping – Zhang, Jian – Pang, Dapeng – Li, Yonghui – Lu, Chuanying (2022): Impact of Russia-Ukraine Conflict on International Political Landscape. *International Economic Review*, No. 3.

Nielsen, Kristian L. – Dimitrova, Anna (2021): Trump, Trust and the Transatlantic Relationship. *Policy Studies*, Vol. 42, No. 5–6, pp. 699–719, <https://doi.org/10.1080/01442872.2021.1979501>.

Ν

NPR (2022): 4 Takeaways from President Biden's 'Very Blunt' Meeting with China's Xi Jinping. NPR, 14. 11. 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/11/14/1136459450/biden-xi-meeting-.

Р

R

s

Pei, Minxin (2021): Threading the Needle: Balancing Security and Development in the 14th Five-Year Plan. China Leadership Monitor, 1. 6. 2021, https://www.prcleader.org/mpei.

Reuters Media (2022f): China Not Giving Material Support for Russia's War in Ukraine – U.S. Official. *Reuters Media*, 7. 1. 2022, <<u>https://www.reuters.com/world/</u> china-not-giving-material-support-russias-war-ukraine-us-official-2022-07-01/>.

Roach, Stephen S. (2022): Only China Can Stop Russia. Project Syndicate, 7. 3. 2022, <https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-russia-cooperation-agree-ment-under-ukraine-pressure-by-stephen-s-roach-2022-03>.

Rogers, Mike (2022): While Focusing on Ukraine, We Cannot Ignore China's Pacific Ambitions. *The Hill*, 25. 4. 2022, <https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/3462572-while-focusing-on-ukraine-we-cannot-ignore-chinas-pacific-ambitions/>.

Rudd, Kevin (2021): Beijing's Early Reactions to the Biden Administration: Strategic Continuity and Tactical Change. Asia Society Policy Institute, 11. 6. 2021, https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/beijings-early-reactions-biden-administration-strategic-continuity-and-tactical.

Russian Presidential Executive Office (2022): Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development. Russian Presidential Executive Office, 4. 2. 2022, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Translations/2022-02-04%20China%20Russia%20joint%20statement%20 International%20Relations%20Entering%20a%20New%20Era.pdf-.

Satoru, Mori (2021): The Biden Administration's First Year in the Indo-Pacific: Balancing, Order-Building and Managing Competition with China. *Asia-Pacific Review*, Vol. 28, No. 2, pp. 77–106, https://doi.org/10.1080/13439006.2022.2026635>.

Saunders, Phillip (2020): China's Global Military-Security Interactions. In: Shambaugh, David (ed.): China and the World. Oxford University Press, pp. 181–201.

Scholz, Olaf (2022): The Global Zeitenwende: How to Avoid a New Cold War in a Multipolar Era. *Foreign Affairs Magazine*, 5. 12. 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/germany/olaf-scholz-global-zeitenwende-how-avoid-new-cold-war.

Schreer, Benjamin (2019): Towards Contested 'Spheres of Influence' in the Western Pacific: Rising China, Classical Geopolitics, and Asia-Pacific Stability. *Geopolitics*, Vol. 24, No. 2, pp. 503–522, https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2017.1364237.

Sevastopulo, Demetri – Hille, Kathrin (2022): Taiwan: Preparing for a Potential Chinese Invasion. Financial Times, 6. 7. 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/0850eb67-1700-47c0-9dbf-3395b4e905fd.

Shambaugh, David (2018): US-China Rivalry in Southeast Asia: Power Shift or Competitive Coexistence? *International Security*, Vol. 42, No. 4, pp. 85–127, <https://doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00314>.

Sheng, Yang – Yelu, Xu (2022): China Clarifies Neutral Stance as Russia, Ukraine Poised for Talks. *The Global Times*, 28. 3. 2022, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202202/1253364.shtml>.

Shirk, Susan (2022): The Future of China (Keynote Speech). Istituto per gli Studi di Politica Internazionale, 14. 4. 2022, <https://www.ispionline.it/it/eventi/evento/war-and-world.

Singh, Bhubhindar (2022a): Japan's Responses to China's Rise: Soft Balancing in Southeast Asia. *Asian Security*, Vol. 18, No. 1, pp. 1–19, <<u>https://doi.org/10.1080/147</u> 99855.2021.1942849>.

Singh, Bhubhindar (2022b): Special Issue on the 'Sources of Peace and Peaceful Change in East Asia'. *The Pacific Review*, pp. 1–15, https://doi.org/10.1080/09512748.2022.2075442>.

Slaughter, Anne-Marie (2022): Build Out the Trans-Atlantic World. Foreign Policy, 21. 3. 2022,<https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/21/ us-geopolitics-security-strategy-war-russia-ukraine-china-indo-pacific-europe/>.

Sonne, Paul – Birnbaum, Michael (2021): Biden Administration Takes More Cooperative Approach to Its First High-Level NATO Meeting. *The Washington Post*, 17.2.2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/nato-meeting-biden-trump/2021/02/16/b42d00d0-709f-11eb-a4eb-44012a612cf9_story.html>.

Steinbock, D. (2018): U.S.-China Trade War and Its Global Impacts. *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies*, Vol. 4, No. 4, pp. 515–542, <https://doi.org/10.1142/S2377740018500318>.

Suliman, Adela – Fernández Simon, Maite (2022): China and Ukraine's Top Diplomats Speak for First Time in Weeks. *The Washington Post*, 4.5. 2022,

<https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/04/05/china-ukraine-war-russiadiplomacy/>.

Sun, Yun (2022): Ukraine: China's Desired Endgame. Stimpon Center, 22. 3. 2022, <htps://www.stimson.org/2022/ukraine-china-endgame/>.

Sutter, Robert (2022): Biden's First Year: Coping with Decline as China Rises in Southeast Asia. *Southeast Asian Affairs*, pp. 42–59.

U.S. Department of Commerce (2021): Commerce Department Adds 34 Entities to the Entity List to Target Enablers of China's Human Rights Abuses and Military Modernization, and Unauthorized Iranian and Russian Procurement. U.S. Department of Commerce, 7.9. 2021, https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2021/07/commerce-department-adds-34-entities-entity-list-target-enablers-chinas-.

U.S. Department of Defense (2021): Pentagon Press Secretary and China Task Force Director Update Reporters on Department of Defense Operations. U.S. Department of Defense, 11. 2. 2021, https://www.de-fense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2501999/ pentagon-press-secretary-and-china-task-force-director-update-reporters-on-depa/>.

U.S. Department of Defense (2022a): Defense Official Says Indo-Pacific Is the Priority Theater; China Is DOD's Pacing Challenge. U.S. Department of Defense, 9. 3. 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/2961183/ defense-official-says-indo-pacific-is-the-priority-theater-china-is-dods-pacing/>.

U.S. Department of Defense (2022b): Fact Sheet: 2022 National Defense Strategy. U.S. Department of Defense, 28. 3. 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Mar/28/2002964702/-1/-1/1/NDS-FACT-SHEET.PDF.

 $U.S. Department of State (2021a): The Summit for Democracy. U.S. Department of State, \\ 28.12.2021, https://www.state.gov/summit-for-democracy/.$

U.S. Department of State (2021b): Interview: Secretary Antony J. Blinken with Andrea Mitchell of MSNBC Andrea Mitchell Reports. U.S. Department of State, 1. 2. 2021, https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-with-andrea-mitchell-of-msnbc-andrea-mitchell-reports/.

U.S. Department of State (2021c): Reaffirming the Unbreakable U.S.-Japan Alliance. U.S. Department of State, 17. 3. 2021, https://www.state.gov/reaffirming-the-unbreakable-u-s-japan-alliance/.

U.S. Department of State (2021d): Joint Statement of the 2021 Republic of Korea United States Foreign and Defense Ministerial Meeting ("2+2"). U.S. Department of State, 18. 3. 2021, <https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-of-the-2021-republic-of-korea-united-states-foreign-and-defense-ministerial-meeting-22/>.

U.S. Department of State (2021e): Secretary Antony J. Blinken, National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, Director Yang and State Councilor Wang at the Top of Their Meeting. U.S. Department of State, 23. 3. 2021, .

U

U.S. Department of State (2021f): 2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices. U.S. Department of State, 30. 3. 2021, https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/.

U.S. Department of State (2021g): U.S.-China Joint Statement Addressing the Climate Crisis. U.S. Department of State, 19. 4. 2021, https://www.state.gov/u-s-china-joint-statement-addressing-the-climate-crisis/.

U.S. Department of State (2021h): Update to Report on Identification of Foreign Persons Involved in the Erosion of the Obligations of China under the Joint Declaration or the Basic Law. U.S. Department of State, 20. 12. 2021, <<u>https://www.state.gov/december-</u>2021-update-to-report-on-identification-of-foreign-persons-involved-in-the-erosionof-the-obligations-of-china-under-the-joint-declaration-or-the-basic-law/>.

U.S. Department of State (2022): Department Press Briefing. U.S. Department of State, 2.8, 2022, ">https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-february-7-2022/>.

Walt, Stephen M. (2022): Hand European Security over to the Europeans. Foreign Policy, 21. 3. 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/21/us-geopolitics-security-strategy-war-russia-ukraine-china-indo-pacific-europe/.

Wang, Dong – Meng, Weizhan (2020): China Debating the Regional Order. *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 33, No. 3–4, pp. 497–519, https://doi.org/10.1080/09512748.2020.1728576>.

Wang, Jisi (2021): Even under President Biden, China Faces Trumpism without Trump. Caixin, 21. 1. 2021, https://www.caixinglobal.com/2021-01-21/wang-jisi-even-under-president-biden-china-faces-trumpism-without-trump-101653440.html>

Wang, Philip (2022): US Approves \$100 Million Missile Defense Sale to Taiwan. *CNN*, 29. 6. 2022, <https://edition.cnn.com/2022/02/08/asia/us-taiwan-arms-sale-intl-hnk/index.html>.

Wang, Xu – Zhang, Yunbi (2021): Xi Urges New PM of Japan to Boost Ties. China Daily, 5. 10. 2021, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202110/05/WS615b86a0a310cdd39bc6d109.html>

Watson, Mark (2022): 2022 Polls Show US Support for Ukraine Waning as Biden Administration Steps Up Aid. The Strategist, unpublished manuscript, last modified January 6, 2022, <https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/polls-show-us-support-for-ukraine-waning-as-biden-administration-steps-up-aid/>.

Westad, Odd Arne (2019): The Sources of Chinese Conduct Are Washington and Beijing Fighting a New Cold War? *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 98, No. 5, pp. 86–95.

The White House (2021a): Remarks by President Biden on Afghanistan. The White House, 16. 8. 2021, ">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/08/16/remarks-by-president-biden-on-afghanistan/.

The White House (2021b): Remarks by President Biden on America's Place in the World.The White House, 5. 2. 2021, < https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/04/remarks-by-president-biden-on-americas-place-in-the-world/>.

The White House (2021c): Interim National Security Strategic Guidance. The White House, https://nssarchive.us/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/2021_Interim.pdf>.

The White House (2021d): Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan. The White House, 31. 3. 2021, ">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/.

The White House (2021e): Fact Sheet: The Biden-Harris Administration Is Taking Action to Restore and Strengthen American Democracy. The White House, 12. 8. 2021, <htps://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/12/08/fact-sheet-the-biden-harris-administration-is-taking-action-to-restore-and-strength-en-american-democracy/>.

W

The White House (2021f): Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS. The White House, 15. 9. 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus/.

The White House (2022): Background Press Call by a Senior Administration Official Previewing President Biden's Third Day in the Republic of Korea. The White House, 21.5.2022, .

Wilkins, Thomas – Kim, Jiye (2022): Adoption, Accommodation or Opposition? – Regional Powers Respond to American-Led Indo-Pacific Strategy. *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 35, No. 3, pp. 415–445, https://doi.org/10.1080/09512748.2020.1825516>.

Wong, Edward (2022a): Biden Officials Repeatedly Urged China to Help Avert War in Ukraine. *The New York Times*, 25. 2. 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/25/us/politics/us-china-russia-ukraine.html>.

Wong, Edward (2022b): Russia and China Held Military Exercise in East Asia as Biden Visited. *The New York Times*, 24. 5. 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/24/us/ politics/russia-china-bombers-biden.html>.

Wong, Edward – Barnes, Julian E. (2022): Russia Asked China for Military and Economic Aid for Ukraine War, U.S. Officials Say. *The New York Times*, 13. 3. 2022, <https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/13/us/politics/russia-china-ukraine.html>.

Wu, Lejun (2021): 'China Is Misunderstood,' Says Spokesperson of Chinese Consulate General in Chicago. People's Daily, 24. 4. 2021, http://en.people.cn/n3/2021/0424/ c90000-9842905.html>.

Wu, Xinbo (2018): China in Search of a Liberal Partnership International Order. International Affairs, Vol. 94, No. 5, https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiy141.

Xinhua (2022): Defense Minister Speaks about China's Vision of Regional Order at 19th Shangri-La Dialogue. Xinhua, 12. 6. 2022, <https://english.news.cn/20220612/ a84b83fe50e24773a6a7220f0d6e711b/c.html>.

Xinhua News (2019): Xi Jinping Delivered an Important Speech at the Opening Ceremony of the Training Class for Young and Middle-Aged Cadres at the Central Party School. *Xinhua News*, 3. 9. 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/lead-ers/2019-09/03/c_1124956081.htm.

Xinhua News (2021): 'Taiwan Independence' Means War: Chinese Military Spokesperson. Xinhua News, 28. 1. 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/en-glish/2021-01/28/c_139704798.htm>

Yan, Xuetong (2022): China's Ukraine Conundrum: Why the War Necessitates a Balancing Act. Foreign Affairs, 5. 2. 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ china/2022-05-02/chinas-ukraine-conundrum.

Yang, Yao (2022): Will the Ukraine War Ease US-China Tensions? Project Syndicate, 1. 4. 2022, <https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/ impact-of-ukraine-russia-war-on-us-china-relationship-by-yao-yang-2022-04>.

Zhang, Chunmang – Pu, Xiaoyu (2019): Introduction: Can America and China Escape the Thucydides Trap? *Journal of Chinese Political Science*, Vol. 24, No. 1, pp. 1–9, <https:// doi.org/10.1007/s11366-019-09609-y>.

Zhang, Mohan (2022): RCEP: Victory for an Open Region. China Daily, 26. 1. 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202201/26/WS61f0b590a310cdd39bc83589.html>.

Zhao, Long – Liu, Jun – Ding, Chun – Xu, Mingqi – Shao Yuqun (2022): Ukraine Situation and Great Power Game in International Politics and Economy. *Global Review*, No. 3.

Zhao, Minghao (2019): Is a New Cold War Inevitable? Chinese Perspectives on US-China Strategic Competition. *The Chinese Journal of International Politics*, Vol. 12, No. 3, pp. 371–394, https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/poz010.

х

Y

Ζ

Zuo, Xiying (2021): The Trump Effect: China's New Thoughts on the United States. *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 44, No. 1, pp. 107–127, <https://doi.org/10.1080/0163 660X.2021.1893515>.

NOTE

Previous versions of this article were presented at internal workshops at the Swedish Defense University. I would like to thank the participants for their helpful feedback, especially Stefan Borg, Antoine Bousquet, Kjell Engelbrekt, Akinbode Fasakin, Peter Haldén, Malin Karlsson and Sofia Ledberg, Moreover, I would like to thank the two anonymous reviewers for the CJIR for their comments. This article has been written as part of the project 'The evolution of transatlantic and European security policy', which was sponsored by the Swedish Ministry of Defence.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Dr Stephanie C. Winkler is a postdoctoral fellow at the Department of Economic History and International Relations at Stockholm University. Her expertise lies in security studies regarding the Asia-Pacific, U.S.-China relations and the role of concepts in international politics (specifically the soft power concept).

75